DRAFT                              BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES
  Wednesday, June 4, 2014
  Swampscott, MA 01907
Attendance: Chairman, Matthew Strauss, Vice Chair , Naomi Dreeben , Selectman  Glenn Kessler, John Callahan, Laura Spathanas , and Town Administrator, Thomas Younger. 
Open Session / Public Hearing:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Kessler to open the public hearing for all parties interested in a request from Aggregate Industries-Northeast Region, Inc for an Earth Removal Annual Permit from July 1, 2014 to June 30, 2015, seconded by Selectman Dreeben. 

Attorney Chris Drucas representing Aggregate Industries spoke to the Board on the above permit request. Attorney Chris Drucas commented that the permit is exactly the same as it was last year.  Attorney Chris Drucas invited the Selectman to the quarry for an on site visit. 

Gene Barden, Chairman of the Earth Removal Advisory Committee asks the Board of Selectmen to approve the above permit. 

Selectman Kessler asked how much time was left on the lease. Attorney Chris Drucas answered there is another fifty years left on the lease. 

Selectman Callahan stated he had recently looked up Aggregate Industries regarding their safety record and their record is a pretty decent one for safety. 

Selectman Dreeben asked about water discharge, and asked for an explanation of the primary crushing plant noise mitigation plan.  Attorney Chris Drucas stated that the quarry is not allowed to operate later until the noise mitigation plan is completed and the water discharge goes to Fosters Pond then to the ocean with a holding pond also in the quarry. 
The Board voted on a motion by Selectman Kessler to close the public hearing, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. 

The Board voted on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve the Aggregate Industries Northeast Region , Inc for an Earth Removal Annual Permit from July 1, 2014 to June 30, 2015, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. 
Executive Session:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas to enter into executive session to discuss strategy with respect to litigation if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on litigation position of the public body and the Chair so declares and possible vote regarding the  Greenwood Avenue Case, seconded by Selectman Kessler. A roll call vote was taken.  (See executive session meeting minutes).  Selectman Callahan did not participate in executive session. 
The Board voted on a motion by Selectman Kessler to close executive session, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. A roll call was taken. Selectman Callahan did not participate in executive session. 
The Board voted on a motion by Selectmen Dreeben to reconvene into regular meeting session seconded by Selectman Kessler. 

Open discussion on the Greenwood Avenue property: The following residents spoke:

Mr. Paul Yasi spoke in favor of continuing the appeal regarding the Greenwood Avenue project. Mr. Yasi spoke of when the committee was formed on building the project and how everything was laid out. Town Meeting approved the project and questioned why it was back before this elected Board when only a few weeks prior it was decided by other members of this Board to go forward with the appeal.  Mr. Yasi does not think the Board should be discussing whether or not the project is a good one or not that has already been decided. Mr. Yasi commented at this point it is more of the integrity of the project than anything else.  
Mr. Daniel Santanello spoke in favor of continuing the appeal regarding the Greenwood Avenue project.  Mr. Santanello stated he cannot believe the continued protest on this development and urges the Board to move forward with this development. Mr. Santanello spoke on his eighteen years as Selectmen for the Town of Swampscott and strongly believes the Board should go forward with this project which is what the majority of the Town residents and Town meeting members approved. Mr. Santanello sympathizes with the neighbors and spoke on any new development would certainly be a case of concern for any resident, however it was approved by Town Meeting. Mr. Santanello believes the Board and the Town will be very satisfied when the development is completed and the revenue to the Town is in place. 
Mrs. Natalie Hebert spoke on the increase of traffic she has seen over the years which is a safety concern to the residents of Greenwood Avenue. Ms. Hebert is opposed to continuing the appeal regarding the Greenwood Avenue project. Ms. Hebert would like the opportunity to go back to the drawing board for any development in the Greenwood Avenue development.   
Ms. Connie Goudreau spoke in favor of continuing the appeal regarding the Greenwood Avenue project.  Ms. Goudreau believes that traffic will not be a issue, she has lived next to the Greenwood Property for many years when the location was a school and  states traffic comes once a day  and leaves once a day . Ms. Goudreau also believes that noise is not going to be an issue. Ms. Goudreau would like the Town to let the developer continue making something nice within the neighborhood. 

Mr. Frank Shorr commented that he was not against the project of Greenwood Avenue, he was against the size and scope of the development. Mr. Shorr questioned Town Meeting and stated he thought he voted against the new zoning amendments. Mr. Shorr suggested going back to Town Meeting and doing it the right way and having the opportunity to be part of the process.  

Mr. Clark Sprague spoke on the Greenwood Avenue project and believes it does not make sense to approve this project because it generates maximum profit for the Town. Mr. Sprague commented that the project is too big for that area, forty new homes in that neighborhood is a two thirds increase.  Mr. Sprague stated he does not think it is Mr. Groom’s fault he has done exactly what the Town has asked him to do.  Mr. Sprague suggested getting the Town Planner, professionals from around the Town along with Boards and Committees to start the process over.  Mr. Sprague suggested the project needs to be development quickly. Mr. Sprague commented that he believed that Town Meeting did not approve the project it only approved the zoning changes.  
Developer Tom Groom, stated that Town Meeting did approve the project when Town Meeting approved the Zoning changes for that neighborhood. The argument at tonight’s meeting should not be about the traffic or noise all of which had been already discussed at twelve or more previous meetings with the Planning and Zoning Boards.  Mr. Groom stated he wants to develop this project. Mr. Groom believes if the Town does not appeal this project the parcel will sit their uncompleted for years to come. Mr. Groom stated he believes the Town has an obligation to see this project go forward. Mr. Groom stated that the neighbor’s law suit will eventually defeat them.
Sue Munafo, Chairperson of the Historical Commission spoke on certain facts that she believes has been left out of the discussion. Ms. Munafo spoke on the Zoning issues, the Towns dire need for affordable senior housing. Ms. Munafo stated she believes this project has been flawed since the beginning and that the residents of Greenwood Avenue were never involved in the process and the project should go back to the drawing board Ms. Munafo states as a resident she finds it applauling that the Town and neighbors are against each other in this discussion . Ms Munafo believes the Town should not spend the money to defend this project. 
Action by the Board: 
The Board voted 3 to 1 in favor on a motion by Selectman Kessler to take a roll call vote on the matter of the Greenwood Avenue project, seconded by Selectman Dreeben, Selectman Strauss opposed the motion. 
The Board voted 4 to 0 in favor on a motion by Selectman Kessler to take a roll call vote to proceed or not to proceed with the appeal regarding the Greenwood Avenue project, seconded by Selectman Dreeben. 

The Board voted 3 to 1 in favor on a motion by Selectman Dreeben to stop the appeal on the Greenwood Avenue Property, seconded by Selectman Kessler. Selectman Strauss opposed the motion. 

Resident Comment:
Resident Bill Dimento spoke on the illegal parking of vehicles on sidewalks in Town. Mr. Dimento asked that the Board of Selectmen address and have the issued handled by the Police Department and or the Building Inspector as he feels these violations are not being enforced. Mr. Dimento gave an example of the parking violations on Marshall Street. 
Appointments:
The Board voted on the recommendation of Police Chief Ronald Madigan to unanimously vote to promote Sergeant Joseph Kable to the rank of Lieutenant for the Swampscott Police Department, on a motion by Selectman Kessler and seconded by Selectman Callahan. 
The Board voted on the recommendation of Police Chief Ronald Madigan to unanimously vote to promote Police Officer Thomas Hennessey to the rank of Police Sergeant for the Swampscott Police Department on a motion by Selectman Kessler and seconded by Selectman Dreeben. 

The Board voted on the recommendation of Police Chief Ronald Madigan to unanimously promote Police Officer Michael Frayler to the rank of Police Sergeant for the Swampscott Police Department on a motion by Selectman Kessler and seconded by Selectman Dreeben. 

Votes of the Board:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas to call the Civil Service List for a replacement appointment of two police officers for the Town of Swampscott, seconded by Selectman Dreeben. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas for an approval of an invoice from Garrity and Knisely for the Swampscott Police Headquarters in the amount of $3,250.00, for services from February 2014 through April 2014, seconded by Selectman Callahan. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas to approve an invoice in the amount of $367.50, from Anderson & Kreiger, LLP for services for Phillips Beach / Train Station, seconded by Selectman Dreeben. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve Reach Arts to sell promotional merchandise at the Harbor Festival to be held on Saturday, June 28, 2014, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Kessler to approve a common victualler’s permit for Newman’s Bakery, 252 Humphrey Street, Swampscott, Mass seconded by Selectman Spathanas. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman  Dreeben to approve a special vendor permit for the 4th of July event to A & S Novelties to be used on July 3, 2014 pending fees being paid to the Town, seconded by Selectman Kessler.  
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve a special vendor permit for Penne Fuller & Ken Batastin to sell novelties and light up toys for the 4th of July festivities, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to accept a donation in the amount of $3, 000.00 from an anonymous donor to be used to create beach signage as a project by the Beautification Committee, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas to approve a one day liquor permit for beer & wine for Marian Court College and the Lynn Area Chamber of Commerce for women in networking to be held on Tuesday, June 10, 2014, seconded by Selectman Callahan. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Kessler to approve a one day beer and wine permit for Suzanne Forgione for a wedding to be held at the First Unitarian Universalist Church of Greater Lynn to be held on Saturday , July 19, 2014 from 2-6PM,  seconded by Selectman Dreeben .
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve meeting minutes from April 2, 2014 and May 5, 2014, seconded by Selectman Kessler.   

 Town Administrator’s Report:
Thomas G.Younger spoke on the following:
· Consolidation of School projects.

· Business consolidation with the Schools.

· Whales Beach enforcement letters went out. 

Selectmen’s Time:
Selectman Callahan spoke about what the process is for getting volunteers and the use of the website for this request.  Selectman Callahan thanked the Beautification Committee and the DPW Department for their work on plantings they did throughout the Town at such locations as Linscott Park, Town Hall, Swampscott Library, Cemetery, Fire and Police Station, Kings Beach and Monument Avenue. 
Selectman Spathanas spoke on her writing down her ideas for her goals on the Board and asked about a timeline. Selectman Spathanas asked about the liaison list and was informed it would be on the next agenda with an updated list.  
Selectman Kessler thanked Mr. DiMento for his assistance with the replanting of trees along Paradise Road that were removed earlier in the year. Selectman Kessler spoke on the deteriorating condition of the widows walk at the Fish House and asked if any funding and or grants might be available to help with this repair and restoration with funding from the State, Nationally or Historically. 
Selectman Dreeben spoke about the Town’s website and suggested through residents that the website be updated.

Selectman Strauss spoke on the 4th of July fundraising golf tournament. Selectman Strauss informed the community of the Framers Market.  
Adjournment:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Kessler to adjourn meeting at 10:42PM seconded by Selectman Callahan.
True Attest:  Maureen Shultz, Administrative Assistant 

